Minutes of the Annual General Meetings (AGMs) of 
The Cochrane Collaboration and the 
Collaboration Trading Company Limited,

São Paulo, Brazil, 

24 October 2007 

[These minutes were approved on 5 October 2008.]


Present: Entity representatives, Steering Group members, Collaboration Trading Company Director, and Secretariat staff (see Appendix for the list of those present, and apologies received); other contributors to The Cochrane Collaboration, and observers.

1. 
Welcomes, apologies for absence, and approval of the agenda


Adrian Grant, Co-Chair of the Steering Group, welcomed everyone to the meeting. There had been no apologies for absence, in addition to those indicated in the Appendix to these minutes. The agenda was approved. Adrian explained the legal requirement of registered charities to hold an Annual General Meeting of the organisation’s members once a year.   
 

2. 
Steering Group membership


Adrian thanked the two outgoing members of the Steering Group, Godwin Aja (representing the Consumer Network) and Liz Waters (representing Fields/Networks). With effect from the date of this meeting, Liz Whamond was replacing Godwin Aja, and Katrina Williams was replacing Liz Waters. Adrian explained that Steering Group members are elected by the members of the Collaboration, and hold office for three years; they can be re-elected for a second three-year term. The Group meets face to face twice a year, and Adrian explained how the work is divided up between three sub-groups. He encouraged contributors to the Collaboration to send comments to the Steering Group on Collaboration matters whenever they feel moved to do so. Steering Group members introduced themselves and mentioned the entity which they were representing.   


As one of the Directors of the Collaboration Trading Company Limited, Monica Kjeldstrøm took over chairing the meeting for agenda items 3 to 8.


3. 
Minutes of the previous AGMs of The Cochrane Collaboration and Collaboration Trading Company Limited 


Monica Kjeldstrøm invited comments or corrections to the draft minutes of the previous AGMs held on 25 October 2006; there were none. Liz Waters proposed the approval of the draft minutes, the motion was seconded by Narelle Willis, and the minutes were approved without amendment. They should be made publicly available on the Collaboration website.
Action: Jini Hetherington 
4. 
Annual Report to Companies House 


Monica Kjeldstrøm invited questions or comments on the Annual Report to Companies House for the financial year 1 April 2006 to 31 March 2007. There were none, and Hans van der Wouden therefore proposed the approval of the Report, Peter Tugwell seconded the proposal, and the motion was carried. The report should be submitted to Companies House in the UK.
Action: Jini Hetherington 


5. 
Financial statements for the year to 31 March 2007 


Monica Kjeldstrøm invited questions or comments on the financial statements for the year 1 April 2006 to 31 March 2007. There were none; Donna Gillies therefore proposed the approval of the financial statements, Janet Wale seconded the proposal, and the motion was carried. These documents should be sent to Companies House in the UK.
Action: Jini Hetherington 


6.
Re-appointment of auditors, Mazars LLP
Monica Kjeldstrøm invited questions or comments on the proposed reappointment of Mazars LLP, The Cochrane Collaboration’s current auditors. There were none; Lisa Bero therefore proposed this re-appointment; Joy Oliver seconded the proposal, and the motion was carried. Mazars should be advised. 
Action: Jini Hetherington


7. 
Approval of accounting policies

Monica Kjeldstrøm invited questions or comments on The Cochrane Collaboration’s current accounting policies. There were none; Zbys Fedorowicz therefore proposed the approval of these policies; Sally Green seconded the proposal, and the motion was carried. Mazars should be advised.
Action: Jini Hetherington


8.1
Re-appointment of Trading Company Directors

Monica explained that each year one of the three Trading Company Directors was required by company law to resign, but could be reappointed. Peter Langhorne had stepped down and expressed his willingness to be reappointed. Monica proposed Peter’s reappointment; Rob Scholten seconded it, and the motion was carried. Monica would convey this decision to her co-Directors.
Action: Monica Kjeldstrøm
8.2
Secretariat
Adrian Grant said that the Steering Group continues to be very ably supported by the four members of staff in the Secretariat: Nick Royle (Chief Executive Officer), Jini Hetherington (Company Secretary and Administrator), Claire Allen (Deputy Administrator), and Diana Wyatt (Secretary/ Administrative Assistant), and thanked them for this support. 

This concluded the formal part of the AGMs.
9.
Any other business:

9.1
Extension of publishing contract: Over the past few months, the Steering Group had been considering the pros and cons of extending the publishing contract with Wiley-Blackwell (formerly John Wiley and Sons Limited). Nick Royle explained the royalty arrangement with the Collaboration’s publishers, who understand our needs well and work closely with us to ensure that our ethics are maintained. The current contract is until the end of 2008. Nick congratulated Mike Clarke and the team who had negotiated the first contract with Wiley for its excellent terms. He explained the main terms of the proposed contract extension to the end of 2013. Wiley-Blackwell is about to employ someone to work with Deborah Pentesco-Gilbert with special responsibility for our published product. The extended contract will bring an increase in royalties of one million pounds over the course of the full extension. Nick pointed out the countries that now have one-click access to The Cochrane Library. Adrian explained that the Steering Group is minded to renew the contract on the terms that have been worked out with Wiley-Blackwell over the past few months, and would welcome comments from members of the Collaboration. 


9.2.1
Review of the Steering Group: Adrian thanked Alessandro Liberati and his team again for having undertaken the Steering Group review in 2006. Lorne Becker outlined actions taken or in progress by the Steering Group in response to the sixteen different recommendations that had arisen from this review, and pointed out that these recommendations fell into four categories: Strategic Focus, Communication, Resource Allocation, and Review and Monitoring. For each category, he outlined the actions that had already been taken, those in the planning stage, and those under consideration. A document summarising his presentation can be downloaded from the Collaboration website [http://www.cochrane.org/docs/2006_Review_of_CCSG_Recommendations_and_Response.pdf].


9.2.2
Forthcoming review of the Collaboration: Cindy Farquhar of the Menstrual Disorders Group asked why the forthcoming review of the Collaboration is being led internally rather than externally. Jeremy Grimshaw, who is leading the review, explained that external input would certainly be sought from stakeholders and others, but that it was going to be more efficient for someone internal to the Collaboration to lead this review as they would not need to be educated as to the complexities of the organisation. 

9.3
The Collaboration’s financial position: Donna Gillies, the current Treasurer, thanked Jon Deeks for helping her to take over this responsibility from him. Donna showed several graphs indicating the growth in income from royalties, and the ways in which it had been spent and committed during the past year. Donna encouraged applications to the Opportunities Fund: a total of 100,000 GBP has been earmarked for 2008.

9.4   Plans for supporting members of the Collaboration: Sonja Henderson of the Pregnancy and Childbirth Group asked the question: “Given the large recent increase in profits from sales of The Cochrane Library, what plans does the Steering Group have to support the work of the ‘engine’ of the Collaboration - the Review Groups - some of which have no funding at all, and many others have insufficient funding to support their infrastructure.” Lorne Becker pointed out that the availability of royalty funds reflected a great deal of hard work by Cochrane entities. The Steering Group recognised that many entities had funding difficulties. Whilst it would like to use central funds to support entity activities as much as possible, it was unsure how best to do this and Lorne welcomed suggestions. He explained that this issue had been the subject of extensive discussion at the last four Steering Group meetings, ever since the revenue had begun to increase substantially, and that Donna Gillies had prepared a discussion paper outlining the key issues. 

Lorne then gave an overview of the Collaboration’s revenues and the current use of funds. He noted that the Steering Group had provided support for a number of projects and initiatives that provided Collaboration-wide support, and suggested that this would continue to be necessary because national funders were reluctant to fund trans-national activities. Existing projects of this sort included the Information Management System, the Collaboration website, and the Entity Website Builder (which had already generated total savings for individual entities that exceeded the cost of producing the software). New projects being discussed included an editor-in-chief and an editorial board, and the redesign of CENTRAL as outlined by the Central Vision Group.

In addition, the Steering Group had anticipated that Collaboration-wide support would be required for new initiatives such as diagnostic test reviews and the conversion of existing reviews and protocols into RevMan 5 format. The Steering Group had set aside up to 60,000 GBP to be shared out among Review Groups to assist them in converting their reviews to RevMan 5 themselves rather than having this done centrally.

Lorne then presented projections showing that, even after meeting these needs, and retaining a reserve fund of 200,000 GBP, there would be approximately 400,000 GBP available on a one-off basis for other uses, and he said that an additional 100,000 GBP per year was likely to be generated on an ongoing basis. He invited suggestions for ways that these funds could be used to support entities, and asked that suggestions be given to entity representatives on the Steering Group, to the Collaboration’s Treasurer, Donna Gillies, or to one of the Co-Chairs. He presented the following set of guiding principles:


· The Steering Group has a responsibility to allocate funds to the greatest benefit across the Collaboration.

· Resources should be concentrated on core activities related to the Strategic Plan.

· Funds should not be available from an alternative source.

· Decision-making should be strategic, transparent and accountable.

· Decision-making should be ‘enabling’ rather than ‘rewarding’.

· Decision-making should support identification of priority reviews, increase the number of new reviews on important topics, and continue the updating of existing reviews.

· Funding applications should build in performance measures so that the success of a funding exercise can be evaluated.


Jeremy Grimshaw (Effective Practice and Organisation of Care Group) pointed out that our model for Review Groups had not changed since the organisation was first established: the Steering Group needed to think of innovative ways of sustaining Review Groups rather than just sharing out the surplus funds between them. Sonja Henderson made the point that the Monitoring and Registration Group had an overall view of entities which should enable it to suggest equitable ways of sharing out the surplus funds. Peter Jüni, of the Screening and Diagnostic Tests Methods Group, said that the Collaboration needed to maintain the quality and up-to-dateness of the reviews; if the Steering Group started distributing funds among the entities, the Collaboration would not be able to hold onto market value; investment in strategic activities is crucial to this. 



9.5
Josephine Kavanagh, of the Health Promotion and Public Health Field, asked on behalf of herself and Ian Shemilt, of the Campbell and Cochrane Economics Methods Group, to what extent the Steering Group finds it appropriate or acceptable that the opening plenary session of the Colloquium was introduced by a thirteen-member panel that was exclusively male. Josephine also asked what mechanisms exist within the Collaboration for addressing issues of equity. Sally Green responded from the perspective of a Centre Director and host of the 2005 Colloquium in Melbourne, Australia. Organising a Colloquium is a huge amount of work, but it does provide a unique opportunity to showcase the Collaboration in one’s own cultural context, and the opening plenary is the main or only session at which to make this point. Sally said that she and her organising team would have been reluctant to be dictated to as to whom to invite to their opening ceremony in Melbourne. 

Kay Dickersin of the US Cochrane Center asked Jeremy Grimshaw to consider the issue of the participation of women in the organisation when undertaking the review of the Collaboration, drawing on work done a few years ago by Paul Garner and Paula Waugh of the Infectious Diseases Group. Kay suggested that membership of committees such as the Steering Group’s advisory groups might need to be revisited in the light of this issue. Alvaro Atallah, Director of the Brazilian Cochrane Centre and host of this Colloquium, explained that the organisers had tried to achieve equitable gender distribution on the panel of the opening plenary session; however, the several women they had invited to be speakers had been unable to accept the invitation for a variety of reasons. Adrian Grant said it had been an extraordinary experience to hear so many key players in the health field in Brazil endorse the work of The Cochrane Collaboration in that opening plenary. He thanked everyone for attending, and drew the meeting to a close. 

* * * * *

Appendix 
Entities (members) of The Cochrane Collaboration 

  Entity






        Entity representative

	
	

	Cochrane Review Groups (51)
	

	Acute Respiratory Infections Group
	Liz Dooley

	Airways Group
	Apologies

	Anaesthesia Group
	Apologies

	Back Group
	Victoria Pennick

	Bone, Joint & Muscle Trauma Group
	Lindsey Shaw-Elstub

	Breast Cancer Group
	Apologies

	Childhood Cancer Group
	Apologies

	Colorectal Cancer Group
	Henning Keinke Andersen

	Consumers & Communication Group
	Nancy Santesso

	Cystic Fibrosis & Genetic Disorders Group
	Apologies

	Dementia & Cognitive Improvement Group
	Helen Collins

	Depression, Anxiety & Neurosis Group
	Rachel Churchill

	Developmental, Psychosocial & Learning Problems Group
	Geraldine MacDonald

	Drugs & Alcohol Group
	Apologies

	Ear, Nose & Throat Group
	Jose Acuin

	Effective Practice & Organisation of Care Group
	Jeremy Grimshaw

	Epilepsy Group
	Rachael Jowett

	Eyes & Vision Group
	Apologies

	Fertility Regulation Group
	Apologies

	Gynaecological Cancer Group
	Chris Williams

	Haematological Malignancies Group
	Apologies

	Heart Group
	Shah Ebrahim

	Hepato-Biliary Group
	Dimitrinka Nikolova

	HIV/AIDS Group
	Gail Kennedy

	Hypertension Group
	Jim Wright

	Incontinence Group
	June Cody

	Infectious Diseases Group
	Reive Robb

	Inflamm Bowel Disease & Functional Bowel Disorders Gp
	Katie LeBlanc

	Injuries Group
	Hugh McGuire

	Lung Cancer Group
	Jordi Pardo

	Menstrual Disorders & Subfertility Group
	Cindy Farquhar

	Metabolic & Endocrine Disorders Group
	Bernd Richter

	Methodology Review Group
	Andy Oxman

	Movement Disorders Group
	Apologies

	Multiple Sclerosis Group
	Graziella Filippini

	Musculoskeletal Group
	Vivian Robinson

	Neonatal Group
	Apologies

	Neuromuscular Disease Group
	Richard Hughes

	Oral Health Group
	Valeria Marinho

	Pain, Palliative & Supportive Care Group
	Jessica Thomas

	Peripheral Vascular Diseases Group
	Heather Maxwell

	Pregnancy & Childbirth Group
	Sonja Henderson

	Prostatic Diseases & Urologic Cancers Group
	Apologies

	Renal Group
	Ruth Mitchell

	Schizophrenia Group
	Clive Adams

	Sexually Transmitted Diseases Group
	Mauro Cunha Ramos

	Skin Group
	Robert Dellavalle

	Stroke Group
	Apologies

	Tobacco Addiction Group
	Kate Cahill

	Upper Gastrointestinal & Pancreatic Diseases Group
	Apologies

	Wounds Group
	Apologies

	
	

	Fields/Networks (14)
	

	Behavioral Medicine Field
	Apologies

	Child Health Field
	Apologies

	Complementary Medicine Field
	Eric Manheimer

	Consumer Network
	U Hla Htay

	Developing Countries Network
	Mona Nasser

	Health Care of Older People Field
	Gil Ramirez

	Health Equity Field
	Erin Morris

	Health Promotion & Public Health Field
	Jodie Doyle

	Neurological Network
	Kathryn Mahan

	Occupational Health Field
	Jani Ruotsalainen

	Prehospital and Emergency Health Field
	Apologies

	Primary Health Care Field
	Tim Kenealy

	Rehabilitation & Related Therapies Field
	Apologies

	Vaccines Field
	Apologies

	
	

	Methods Groups (12)
	

	Adverse Effects Methods Group
	Hilda Bastian

	Applicability and Recommendations Methods Group
	Apologies

	Bias Methods Group
	Jennifer Tetzlaff

	Campbell and Cochrane Economics Methods Group
	Ian Shemilt

	Individual Patient Data Meta-Analysis Methods Group
	Lesley Stewart

	Information Retrieval Methods Group
	Carol Lefebvre

	Non-Randomised Studies Methods Group
	Barney Reeves

	Patient Reported Outcomes Methods Group
	Donald Patrick

	Prospective Meta-Analysis Methods Group
	Davina Ghersi

	Qualitative Research Methods Group
	Apologies

	Screening and Diagnostic Tests Methods Group
	Peter Jüni

	Statistical Methods Group
	Julian Higgins


	Centres (12)
	

	Australasian Cochrane Centre
	Steve McDonald

	Brazilian Cochrane Centre
	Alvaro Atallah

	Canadian Cochrane Centre
	MaryEllen Schaafsma

	Chinese Cochrane Centre
	Youping Li

	Dutch Cochrane Centre
	Mariska Leeflang

	German Cochrane Centre
	Gerd Antes

	Iberoamerican Cochrane Centre
	Xavier Bonfill

	Italian Cochrane Centre
	Lorenzo Moja

	Nordic Cochrane Centre
	Peter Gøtzsche

	South African Cochrane Centre
	Charles Shey Wiysonge

	UK Cochrane Centre
	Carol Lefebvre

	US Cochrane Center
	Kay Dickersin


Steering Group members

Godwin Aja (outgoing member)

Lorne Becker

Lisa Bero

Jonathan Craig

Jon Deeks

Zbys Fedorowicz

Ruth Foxlee

Donna Gillies

Adrian Grant

Sally Green

Joy Oliver

Rob Scholten

Peter Tugwell

Janet Wale

Liz Waters (outgoing member)

Liz Whamond

Katrina Williams

Narelle Willis

Hans van der Wouden

Collaboration Trading Company Directors

Mike Clarke






Apologies
Monica Kjeldstrøm

Peter Langhorne






Apologies
Secretariat staff

Claire Allen

Jini Hetherington 

Nick Royle

Diana Wyatt






Apologies
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